
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

CITY OF VANCOUVER 
 

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT 

 
 Report Date: June 26, 2006 
 Author: Karen Hasselfelt 
 Phone No.: 604.871.6045 
 RTS No.: 05837 
 VanRIMS No.: 05-5000-10 
 Meeting Date: July 13, 2006 
 
 
TO: Standing Committee on City Services and Budgets 

FROM: Assistant Director, Office of Cultural Affairs 

SUBJECT: H.R. MacMillan Space Centre - Annual Review & 2006 Operating Grant 
Request 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

THAT Council approve an operating grant of $494,100 to the H.R. MacMillan Space 
Centre Society; source of funds to be the 2006 ‘Other’ Grants budget. 

GENERAL MANAGERS' COMMENTS  

The General Managers of Community and Corporate Services RECOMMEND approval of the 
foregoing. 

COUNCIL POLICY 

Council has approved annual operating grants to the H.R. MacMillan Space Centre Society (and 
its predecessors) to support its ongoing operations since its formation as an independent non-
profit society in 1987. Approval of grants requires eight affirmative votes of Council. 

PURPOSE 

This report provides a review of the H.R. MacMillan Space Centre Society's 2005 activities and 
presents its 2006 operating grant request for Council’s consideration. 

Supports Item No. 5       
CS&B Committee Agenda 
July 13, 2006 
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BACKGROUND 

In 1967, as part of the Centennial celebrations, the H.R. MacMillan Planetarium and the 
Vancouver Museum (formerly at the Carnegie Centre) were located in a prominent new 
building in Vanier Park.  The Museum and Planetarium, as well as the Vancouver Maritime 
Museum, were operated as a department of the City until 1971, when they became one 
independent non-profit society, the Vancouver Museums and Planetarium Association (VMPA). 
In 1987, the VMPA dissolved and three new non-profit societies were created including the 
B.C. Space Centre Society.  In 2000, the Society changed its name to the H.R. MacMillan 
Space Centre Society (“Space Centre”). 
 
The Space Centre occupies a City-owned building in Vanier Park that it shares with the 
Vancouver Museum. The Space Centre’s relationship with the City is generally outlined in 
lease terms approved by Council in 2002. The lease discussions have been complex and 
dependant on the development of an operational agreement between the co-tenants. Good 
progress has been made and the final lease agreements are pending execution by both 
institutions.  
 
In addition to an annual operating grant, the City provides occupancy of the facility at a 
nominal rent, property tax exemption, utilities, janitorial services, and grounds and building 
maintenance through the City’s Facilities Design & Management department. The Space 
Centre’s sources of revenue, including total City support (37%) are illustrated in Table 1. 

 

Table 1: HR MacMillan Space Centre 
2005 Sources of Revenue (%)

COV Operating
18%

Fundraising
15%

Other govt.
6%

COV In-kind 
support

19%

Earned
42%

 
 
The Space Centre is governed by a volunteer Board of Directors and has 20 full-time staff and 
43 part-time staff. 73 volunteers contribute approximately 4,700 hours to the Space Centre’s 
programming and activities. The Space Centre offers interactive exhibits, public programs, 
demonstrations and events in five different areas of the facility: the H.R. MacMillan 
Planetarium; Gordon MacMillan Southam Observatory; GroundStation Canada - a multimedia 
“mission control” theatre; the Cosmic Courtyard - featuring interactive exhibits on a range of 
space-related topics; and Virtual Voyages - a motion simulator ride. 
 
2005 Year in Review 
 
The Society is shifting its mandate as the story of space is changing from a competitive, 
technologically-driven “space race” to an era that is being described as “society in space”. 
To address this shift, last year the Space Centre focused on examining how its exhibits and 
programming were developed, marketed and delivered, and how it was responding to 
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changing science education curriculum. Production and education staff worked together in 
project teams to launch several new exhibits and program packages including: 
 

• Going to Extremes, a new Planetarium show that invited students and visitors to 
match extreme environments on Earth with those in space in a game-show format. 
This topic is a component of the new school science curriculum. 

• Vanishing Skies, an exhibit on the impact of light pollution on the night sky; and  
• Powering the Future, a new GroundStation Canada show that examined alternative 

forms of energy in space exploration. 
 
Our Vanishing Sky was complemented by several presentations and was featured as part of 
the Winter Solstice Lantern Festival. Quest for Origins was honoured by the Canadian 
Association of Science Centres in 2005 with the “Best Exhibit or Show” award, the first time 
that a planetarium show had received the award.  
 
The annual Ovenden Lecture celebrated the 150th anniversary of Einstein and his 
achievements, and The Wrong End of the Telescope featured science fiction writers in 
discussion with an astrophysicist. Other programs highlighted Canadians working in the space 
industry. In partnership with the Royal Astronomical Society - Vancouver Centre, winter 
telescope observing sessions were held Friday and Saturday evenings and daily Observatory 
programs were available in the summer months. Many outreach programs such as Starlab, the 
portable planetarium, and the Community Astronomy Summer Tour, provided space 
opportunities for communities around the province. The Day in Space video conferencing 
program was piloted in 2005 to two First Nations schools in Northern B.C. and enabled 
students to interact directly with the presenter at the Space Centre. 
 
2006 Plans 
 
Currently in development are a First Nations planetarium show as well as a collaborative 
exhibit with the Vancouver Museum which investigates the contributions made by Chinese 
astronomers to the space story. The Space Centre has received a Canada Council grant to 
have science fiction writer Spider Robinson host a series of talks this fall looking at science 
fiction versus real science as the organization’s inaugural writer-in-residence. A new 
planetarium show Is Anybody Out There? opened in May as part of a Canada-wide partnership 
with other science centres and explores the possibilities of extraterrestrial life. 
 
The Space Centre has also begun to explore more opportunities for collaboration with Science 
World, particularly in the area of Outreach programming.  Engaging Science is an example of 
one joint program that is currently delivered in conjunction with Science World and the 
Vancouver Aquarium and presents professional development workshops to BC teachers.  
 
The Space Centre has streamlined its strategic planning to focus on one main goal – to 
establish a financially sustainable operation that supports the mission of the organization by 
the beginning of 2008. Five action items have been identified and progress will be reviewed 
by the Board on a bi-monthly basis: 
 

1. Develop public programming that increases public admission revenues by 10% and 
attracts new audiences; 

2. Increase school and outreach participation and revenues by 10%; 
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3. Expand & diversify revenue sources, including increasing rental income;  
4. Developing the fund raising strength of the Board to support operations; and 
5. To reduce overhead from 67% to 62% of operating budget by 2008. 

DISCUSSION 

In spite of recent shifts in mandate and focus, the Space Centre continues to struggle to 
retain audiences and financial stability.  The Space Centre has been investigating several 
options for its future and 2006 will be an important year for the Space Centre as it tests the 
proposed changes to determine if this path will lead towards long-term sustainability.  Most of 
the options under exploration involve collaboration or partnership models.   
 
A significant achievement in 2005 was the Space Centre developing a strong working 
relationship with other institutions and partners in Vanier Park. The Space Centre has been in 
regular discussions with its Vanier Park institutional colleagues to identify joint program and 
operational functions that can be harmonized to strengthen programs and public services, 
while simultaneously reducing expenses. These developments were possible because of 
several operational shifts among the organizations.  
 
Particularly in the latter part of 2005, the Space Centre and the Museum began working 
together to establish a greater level of collaboration, which has progressed in a number of 
key areas: 

• Developing an operating agreement between the co-tenants; 
• Streamlining administrative tasks to realize greater efficiencies for both 

organizations; and 
• Joint marketing initiatives and cooperative rental bookings. 

 
The Vancouver Museum, Vancouver Maritime Museum and the Space Centre have also 
submitted a joint application to Canadian Heritage to develop a strategic framework that will 
identify further strategies for greater efficiencies, improved public service and increased 
sustainability for all three organizations. It should be noted however that, unlike the two 
museum institutions, the Space Centre does not have the same level of legal, financial and 
operational responsibilities associated with holding a civic collection in trust for the City of 
Vancouver.  
 
The Space Centre and Science World have also had some preliminary discussions about their 
respective mandates, programs and future infrastructure plans.  Given that both have a 
science-education mandate and are considering a reinvestment in expensive projection 
equipment, staff encourage the two institutions to continue their discussions to determine 
the best means of providing public service and use of resources. 
 
The Space Centre generates approximately 42% of its annual operating budget through earned 
revenues and the City’s grant is the only operating grant available to the organization. The 
remaining operating funds are raised through project grants, contracts, donations and fund 
raising. The Space Centre concluded the year with an excess of revenues over expenditures of 
$75,873 on a total operating budget of $2.1 million before amortization. The audited financial 
statements for 2005 are attached to this report as Appendix A. 
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Attendance continues to be considerably below 1998 levels when the Space Centre completed 
its capital renovations. In 1998, paid attendance reached 151,091, but attendance has been 
declining slowly but steadily in recent years. Paid attendance was down by 9.8% over last year 
to 101,778, in part due to the drop in school admissions by 3.7%. However, total admission 
revenues were only down by 1.6%, as the Space Centre was able to increase its per person 
admission revenues. Membership revenues were also down by 24%, but rentals were up by 
12.5% over last year. A membership campaign is planned in 2006.  
 
The Space Centre has been improving its financial position over the past 3 years, and this past 
year retired its payment obligations for the motion simulator ride which was purchased as 
part of the capital renovations in 1998. However, a large lump sum loan payment made in 
2002 to the manufacturer also depleted the organization’s working capital reserves.  
 
Aging exhibits were identified in the Space Centre’s audience research report last year as a 
key challenge. However, prior to investing in new exhibits, the Space Centre needs to focus 
on a future operating model and re-establish its operational and financial base before  
embarking on a capital campaign.  

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

Staff have reviewed the 2006 operating budget and assumptions, and support the financial 
projections as reasonable in relation to the Space Centre’s planning goals and previous 
performance. Staff are recommending a 2006 operating grant of $494,100 based on a general 
inflationary increase of 2.0% over the 2005 grant as approved by Council in the 2006 
Operating Budget. Source of funds is the “Other” Grants allocation in the 2006 Budget. 

CONCLUSION 

The Space Centre is reviewing its operations and programming which is critical to defining its 
future direction and sustainability. Capitalizing on potential partnerships with other 
institutions will also be key to the Space Centre in meeting its operating requirements over 
the next year. Staff support the organization’s efforts and recommend operating support for 
the H.R. MacMillan Space Centre Society in the amount of $494,100. 
 

* * * * *
 


























